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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION
AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
September 4, 2014
3:00p.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street
Attendance: Committee Members Patti Anania (Chair), Keith Johnson 
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Ivan Mote and April Mitchell – Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department; Jim Behrendt – Finance Department; Marcella Lowe – former TRUE commissioner
The meeting was called to order at 3:04 p.m. by Chairwoman Anania and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
#752 – Mayor’s Travel Expenses Audit will be deferred until the October or November meeting when the Council Auditor’s Office is available to review the findings after the budget season.

Report #753 – Quarterly Budget Summary ending June 30, 2014
Chairwoman Anania said that she will ask Commissioner John Campbell to review the audit since he reviewed the previous quarterly reports.
#751 – Rescue Division Billing and Inventory Audit
Ivan Mote, Chief of the Rescue Division of the Fire and Rescue Department, reported that inventory checks have been increased in response to the audit findings, with district and battalion chiefs now checking records twice a month (up from once) and division chiefs doing at least one random check on ALS advanced cardiac ambulances per month.  Changes have been made in the process for distribution of drugs so that the units of measurement of drugs is the same at both the logistical support (distribution end) and field (receiving end) levels, which will clear up confusion caused by accounting for the same amount of drugs being measured in different packaging units. The department is working with the City’s Information Technology Division to utilize the Maximo inventory control system, possibly in conjunction with a “vending machine” type of drug distribution mechanism. A bar code scanning system could be added later, but is not included in the first phase of implementation.
Jim Behrendt, City Comptroller, said that ambulance billing and collection are improving, with daily reconciliation of all data sent to the private billing company.  Recent data shows that billing is up 6.3% and collections are up 10% for the first 10 months of FY14 versus FY13. The department has improved its procedures to double-check that all files transmitted to the private biller are being received by the company and that it is actually billing all the cases transmitted. The City is in the process of negotiating a new contract with Intermedix, the private billing company, and is including more checks and balances and reporting in the contract. The company charges 4.85% of non-Medicaid and –Medicare collections as its fee, or approximately $1 million per year. Medicare and Medicaid bills incur a federally mandated flat fee. The JFRD is in the process of separating EMS billing oversight from its Quality Control Officer so that a separate person can devote full time to the function and ensure accuracy and completeness. The position is authorized but not filled and may be at risk if the Finance Committee cuts all unfilled positions during the budget process, as is currently under consideration. 
The committee discussed the costs and benefits of the City’s practice of sending a fire truck to all medical calls and the idea of replacing those engine runs with a smaller response vehicle such as an SUV or van. Chief Mote advocated for continuing to send the fire engine with its trained EMTs so as to always have enough trained hands on the scene to meet whatever situation the responders may find when they arrive. He said that the incremental cost of sending the fire trucks is not so great as to outweigh the public safety benefits attained from having a sufficient number of trained personnel on scene when needed.

General discussion
The committee discussed with Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office how the office interacts with the auditee during and after the audit process to ensure that the recommendations are heeded and improvements are made. He stated that the Auditor’s Office doesn’t have any statutory power to mandate change, but keeps publicizing its findings in audit follow-ups in hopes that the department will eventually make the change. Copies of the audits are distributed to the City Council and to the media and are available to the general public. Mr. Carter said that when the Inspector General’s Office is re-created, they will share their reports back and forth. Commissioner Johnson suggested that when the electronic link to the newly released audits is sent out, it might be helpful to include a very brief summary of finding highlights in the e-mail so that council members, TRUE Commissioners and others are enticed to open the link and read the report.  Mr. Carter said that if a truly serious finding is made in an audit, Council Auditor Kirk Sherman alerts council members so they are aware of the issue.
Mr. Carter said that as the budget process begins to wind down, regular audit work will resume. One audit in progress is of the City’s use of SHIP (State Housing Initiatives Project) grant funds for promotion of low-income housing assistance programs; another is an accounts payable audit at the JPA.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:40 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division
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